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Bluemont Civic Association                          
Representing Neighborhoods in and around Arlington Traditional School, Lacey Woods Park, Bon Air, Fields Park, Balls Crossing, West Ballston, and all along the former Bluemont Division of the Washington and Old Dominion Railroad

P.O. Box 5134 Arlington, Virginia 22205

www.bluemontcivic.org
Minutes of General Membership Virtual Meeting

Wednesday, November 18, 2020
Via Zoom

The meeting commenced at 7:30 p.m.  
The President established that there was a quorum to conduct the meeting. 
The membership approved the minutes of the General Membership Meeting of October 28 without edits. 

Reports of Executive Board and Committee Chairs:  

The President reported she had, in accordance with the resolution approved at the October meeting, written a letter to the Arlington County Board and to the Arlington Department of Environmental Services with regard to speed humps within Bluemont.  In addition, the President indicated that she had advised the Chair of the Arlington County School Board that BCA would be considering a resolution at tonight’s meeting pertaining to proposed changes in school boundaries.
The President reported that there has been further input from Bluemont residents about the County’s process to review a potential zoning change that would permit outdoor cafes accessory to a restaurant in the R-C district, which includes a portion of Bluemont along Glebe Road.  See the BCA Facebook page for details.  The County’s next steps will be to develop a staff report for certain December meetings. The Planning Commission https://commissions.arlingtonva.us/planning-commission/ will review this item on December 3rd (agenda and meeting materials will be posted here https://arlington.granicus.com/ViewPublisher.php?view_id=44).  If you would like to provide public testimony during this virtual meeting, click here for instructions on how to pre-register to speak. https://commissions.arlingtonva.us/planning-commission/.

The County has solicited public engagement to participate in the selection of a new Police Chief for the County.  See https://newsroom.arlingtonva.us/release/county-manager-launches-search-for-a-new-arlington-police-chief/.  In addition, the Arlington County Police Department, Sheriff’s Office, and Fire Marshals’ Office are seeking the public’s input and feedback on draft Digital Evidence Management System policies, regulating digital audio and video recordings captured by body worn cameras, in-car cameras, and interview room cameras. The draft policies are based upon models already in existence. The goal is to create model policies, utilizing established best practices and to continue to strengthen community relations and professional standards within the departments by enhancing transparency, accountability and training.  The President noted postings on the BCA Facebook page relating to the County’s update to the Historic Preservation Master Plan, the County’s Forestry and Natural Resources Plan, and the County’s solicitation for citizen feedback in a proposed food scraps collection.
The Vice-president reported that there was nothing new with regard to issues associated with Metro. He reported that the County had produced a survey (https://arlingtonva.konveio.com/missingmiddle) inviting pubic engagement and seeking feedback concerning the “Missing Middle” housing study. He observed that the survey’s construction has embedded within certain biases.  Anyone wishing to respond should do so keeping those biases in mind, and can use the comments sections to convey their feedback. 

The Second Vice-president reported that she had participated in a session related to the County’s Dialogue for Race and Equity.  
The Treasurer reported a current bank balance of $2,791.43.

A Civic Federation Delegate summarized the ACCF Meeting of November 17 (see https://vimeo.com/481244444).  There were four highlights: (1) a panel presentation on the need for reform of the “Qualified Immunity” defense in civil rights litigation for violations committed by law enforcement officers, the mechanisms to achieve such reforms, and the likely consequences; (2) a presentation about GMU’s expansion in the Virginia Square neighborhood (see https://www2.gmu.edu/Arlington-forward); (3) a presentation about proposed changes to the County’s Residential Parking Permit Review (this was the subject of a pair of public fora initiated in 2018; see, e.g., https://projects.arlingtonva.us/events/public-forum-on-the-residential-permit-parking-program-2/); and (4) a robust, sometimes raucous, discussion concerning the procedures that led to the formation of the President’s slate of 15 candidates for a proposed ACCF Task Force on Government and Election Reform (“TIGER”).  The President and the ACCF Board will give further consideration to the makeup of the task force.

The Chair of the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements Committee reported that he was continuing his efforts to assemble a task force for safety improvements along N. Carlin Springs Road, to work within Google Groups.  This effort will extend into the New Year. 
Unfinished Business from Previous Meetings
School Boundaries:  The meeting then turned to unfinished business, specifically the previously advertised resolution on the Arlington Public School’s Elementary School Boundary Process.  The discussion generated general agreement that events subsequent to the October 28 meeting made it advisable to make slight amendments to the original proposed resolution.  As amended the resolution provides as follows: 

1. The Bluemont Civic Association (BCA) requests that the ongoing Elementary School Boundary Process should be deferred for a year due to the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, as detailed in the Arlington County Council of PTA’s (CCPTA) letter, dated August 31 (attached). 
2. The BCA requests that, if Arlington Public Schools (APS) does not defer the boundary change process, the Arlington School Board direct APS to take all possible steps to keep school communities together and intact for the next 1-2 academic years, until the pandemic has eased and a more comprehensive boundary process can take place.
3. The BCA endorses keeping the McKinley Elementary community together during the transition to the new neighborhood elementary school at the Reed site in order to preserve neighborhood communities and avoid overcrowding (based on 2019 school data from APS) at neighboring schools including Ashlawn and Glebe elementary schools, and to include provisions for grandfathering rising 5th graders to their current elementary schools if their planning units are moved to new schools.
4. BCA requests that planning units 14070, 14080 14110, 14101, and 14100 be assigned to McKinley at Reed to promote walkability and because of overcrowding at Glebe & Ashlawn Elementary schools. 

The amended resolution passed with 13 “Yes” votes, one “No,” and two abstentions.
Safe Routes to School sidewalk project:  Members who live on 8th Road N. in the block from N. Kensington to N. Lexington, and on N. Lexington between 8th Road, N and Wilson Blvd, expressed their concern arising from a November letter residents received from the County indicating that the design phase of the proposed Safe Routes to School Project along 8th Road, N and N. Lexington Street sidewalk project would soon be finalized.  One resident made a graphic presentation illustrating practical difficulties he foresaw that the planned changes would exacerbate along, followed by a discussion with several residents and other BCA members expressing their views.
Residents reported that the last they had heard from the County about the project was in a November 2019 meeting with its Project Manager, and the December 2019 visit of the Project Manager to the Bluemont Civic Association General Membership meeting.  Residents said that when they raised concerns about the design, they had been told not to worry because the plan was not finalized.  Neighbors further reported that in August 2020, when they called the County regarding survey crews seen at the project site, the Project Manager could not be reached due to staffing restrictions caused by the pandemic, but the Office of Public Engagement said not to worry because the plan was not final. 
Members voted that BCA President would communicate to the County Board and County staff to convey the BCA’s position that: “The Bluemont Civic Association supports Arlington County stopping progression of the 8th Road North from N. Lexington Street to Kensington Street sidewalk project until the concerns of these residents are heard and taken into consideration, as well as a study examining these specific concerns.”
30% Plans for the Bluemont Junction intersection project:  The President and the NCAC Representative reported that Arlington County had informed the civic association that its contractor for the N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements project had started construction this past Monday (November 16) at the intersections of North Edison Street and North Wakefield Street, with construction at the Edison Street intersection beginning first.  The improvements are expected to be complete in spring 2021.  It is designed to increase pedestrian safety at the two intersections through installation of curb extensions and high visibility crosswalks, improvement of ADA ramps, and additional signage.  At the Edison Street intersection, the median will be widened and a new Rapid Flashing Beacon will be installed.
Neighborhood Conservation Advisory Committee (NCAC) Update:  The NCAC representative reported that the County had asked BCA to submit its second priority project for consideration, and that in accordance with the previous vote by the General Membership, BCA will submit the Wilson Blvd and N. Lexington Street intersection improvement project as its second priority project.  
N. Carlin Springs Road Safety Improvements at N. Edison and N. Wakefield:  The President reported that construction for safety improvements at N. Edison and N. Carlin Springs Road began November 16, and would include installation of a Rapid Flash beacon at the pedestrian crossing.  She referred members to a recent BCA Facebook posted that listed the link to the project site for additional information.  
Should BCA be a Community Partner for the Missing Middle Housing Study?  Members voted that BCA should be a Community Partner for the Missing Middle Housing Study.  Members agreed that the BCA President should inform the County, and use social media and the website, to convey that BCA’s status as a Community Partner does not indicate it has taken any position for or against the Missing Middle Housing Study nor any matters that are, or may become, a subject of the study.  (See https://housing.arlingtonva.us/missingmiddle/communitypartner/).
Should BCA be a Community Partner for the Dialogue on Race and Equity?  Members voted that BCA be a Community Partner for the County's Dialogue on Race and Equity, and thanked member Mark Nadler volunteering to lead this effort, take the necessary training, and facilitate dialogue sessions.  Additional volunteers were encouraged to support this effort.  (See https://topics.arlingtonva.us/equity/dre/).  

Parks Update:  Members and other Bluemont residents were encouraged to join BCA’s Martin Luther King Day project of a pulling of invasives plants in Mary Carlin Woods (Monday, January 18 from 10 AM to noon.)  Certain species of plants need to be pulled at this time of year. 

New Business

Metal Jimmy Rail or Wood Split Rail Fencing Along the Bluemont Junction Trail? The President reported that Parks and Natural Resources (PNR) Parks Area Manager Lyndell Core asked the Executive Board for advice because he was considering whether to replace wooden split wood fencing along the Bluemont Junction Trail with metal jimmy rail. The Executive Board had responded that it could not take a position without a vote by its members, and stressed the importance of consulting with neighbors, especially those living closets to the affected fencing.  The Board also recommended a walk-through with PNR staff to learn more about the issue.  
The meeting adjourned at 9:28 p.m.
Minutes prepared by Secretary David Hughes
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